
COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

THURSDAY 27 MARCH 2003 AT 2.00 PM

PRESENT:
Councillor Knapton (Chairman), Councillors Atkinson, Boaden, Mrs Fisher, G Hodgson, Morton, Mrs Parsons and Mrs Pattinson 


ALSO

PRESENT:
Mr Nick Addington, Chairman, The Lonsdale Trust 


Ms Cathy Bird, Secretary, The Lonsdale Trust


Mr Arthur Stafford, CREATE Consultants


Mr Paul Worrall, North Cumbria Area Intelligence Analyst, Carlisle Police




Station


Ms Nicola Benson, Community Intelligence Assistant, Cumbria




Constabulary


Councillor Pauline Dalton, Carlisle Parish Councils Association

COS.21/03
WELCOME

The Chairman welcomed all those present to the meeting.

COS.22/03
APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE

There were no apologies for absence.

COS.23/03
AGENDA

The Chairman proposed that Agenda item A.7 - Crime and Disorder Updated Action Plan be taken as the first item of business since Mr Worrall had further commitments that afternoon.  That course of action was agreed.


COS.24/03
MINUTES OF PREVIOUS MEETINGS

The Minutes of the meetings held on 9 January and 13 February 2003 were approved as a correct record of the meetings and signed by the Chairman.

COS.25/03
DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST (INCLUDING DECLARATIONS OF 'THE PARTY WHIP')

There were no declarations of interest affecting any item on the Agenda.

COS.26/03
CRIME AND DISORDER UPDATED ACTION PLAN

Pursuant to Minute COS.151/02(b), the Community Safety Co‑ordinator presented report ECD.07/03 providing an update on the implementation of the Crime and Disorder Action Plan.

He indicated that the Action Plan had initially been presented to this Committee on 21 November 2002, and drew attention to the update attached at Appendix 1 to the report.  That provided details of partnership activity both ongoing and planned.  The updated Action Plan was also attached at Appendix 2.

Details of the funding implications were provided, together with the significant changes since the last report which were:

BV 126 – Domestic Burglaries per 1000 population

· SHIRPA Project may attract funding for a Project Manager via Sure Start.

BV 127 – Violent Crime per 1000 population

· News and Star had withdrawn from the Safer Clubbing Initiative.

LP134 – Public Disorder per 1000 population

· Basic Command Units funding stream announced.  Possibility of Video Unit Post.

· Additional 6 CCTV cameras installed via external funding.

CV4 – Recorded Crimes

· Anti Social Behaviour Co-ordinator appointed.

· 20 new Neighbourhood Watch Schemes

· Prolific Offender Scheme being developed with other partners along the lines of the Tower Project in Blackpool.  The Project was at the early discussion stage and would be reported on at a later date.  Funding was being directed from the Basic Command Units stream.

Copies of a Crime Bulletin – February 2003 were tabled.  The Community Safety Co-ordinator stated that there was evidence of significant decreases in the incidence of crime in the Northern Division, particularly as regards certain of the above indicators, which was good news.  In addition, since the last meeting of the Committee the Partnership Office had been established within the Civic Centre and that had made a significant difference to the way in which initiatives were delivered.

Mr Paul Worrall and Ms Nicola Benson were in attendance at the meeting.

Mr Worrall provided the background to his operation:

-
Crimes were identified on a daily basis in order that Officers could be deployed to the right places at the right time.

-
Every two weeks a tactical assessment of what had occurred during that period was produced, which identified increases in crime (hot spots) and linked crimes.  That document was presented to Management at the Police and thereafter taken forward as priority for the ensuing two week period.

-
The position was also monitored in the medium term (on a three monthly basis).

He then explained in detail current crime levels and trends (copies of statistical information from the crime recording system had been tabled for the benefit of Members).

Mr Worrall and the Community Safety Co-ordinator then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the draft Action Plan appended to report ECD.07/03 be approved and the recent initiatives and estimated performance in the four key performance indicators be noted.

(2) That the Community Safety Co-ordinator be asked to submit a further report to this Committee in three months time.

COS.27/03
CALL IN OF DECISIONS

RESOLVED – That it be noted that there were no matters which had been the subject of call-in. 

COS.28/03
THE FORWARD PLAN – ITEMS RELEVANT TO COMMUNITY OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY COMMITTEE

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented report LDS.20/03 highlighting the Forward Plan (1 April 2003 to 31 July 2003) issues which fell within the ambit of this Committee.  He outlined the present position on each matter and suggested that Members may wish to have sight of the reports on the Housing Strategy and Hostel Accommodation prior to decisions being taken by the Executive, and to receive a presentation on Local Air Quality.

Members welcomed that course of action.

RESOLVED – (1) That the issues contained within the Forward Plan for 1 April 2003 to 31 July 2003 and which fell within the ambit of this Committee be noted.

(2) That this Committee wishes to have sight of the reports regarding the Housing Strategy and Hostel Accommodation prior to decision making by the Executive, and to receive a presentation on Local Air Quality.

COS.29/03
WORK PROGRAMME

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented the Overview and Scrutiny Work Programme for 2002/03, which took into account matters scheduled to be dealt with by this Committee. 

As regards the Comprehensive Performance Assessment, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that the Authority’s Self Assessment was in the course of preparation and would be submitted to the other Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the current cycle.  Unfortunately it had not been ready in time for this meeting and he therefore suggested that Members may wish to convene a special meeting of the Committee to discuss the same.

RESOLVED – (1) That the Work Programme be noted.

(2) That a special meeting of this Committee be arranged for Tuesday 15 April 2003 at 2.00 pm to discuss the Council’s CPA draft Self Assessment.

COS.30/03
OVERVIEW AND SCRUTINY ANNUAL REPORT

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager presented a Report entitled “Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees 2002/03”. The Report summarised the progress of Overview and Scrutiny Committees during the year 2002/03, highlighting work which had been done through undertaking and monitoring Best Value Reviews and Actions Plans, Monitoring Performance and individual Subject Reviews or Enquiries.  Details of the improvements agreed at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop held on 28 January 2003 were also provided.

The Overview and Scrutiny Manager advised that this Report would be submitted to each of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees and finally to the City Council.

In response to a Member’s questions, the Overview and Scrutiny Manager commented that:

-
A special meeting of the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee would be held on Monday 14 April 2003 at 2.00 pm to consider proposed changes to the size of the Overview and Scrutiny Commitees, with recommendations being forwarded to Council on 29 April.

-
He had discussed the budget process at some length with colleagues and made a number of suggestions.  In particular, when the Executive made its initial budget policy statement next summer arrangements would be made to timetable specific policy reviews to Overview and Scrutiny, rather than that being done retrospectively.

The Member welcomed that course of action.

RESOLVED – That the Annual Report of the Overview and Scrutiny Committees for 2002/03 noted. 
COS.31/03
REFERENCE FROM THE EXECUTIVE – FOOD SAFETY PERFORMANCE

The Executive had on 3 March 2003 considered a report from the Head of Environmental Protection Services (EPS.14/03) detailing the outcome of discussions with the Health and Well Being Portfolio Holder on options to improve food safety inspection performance.  Copies of the Minute Excerpt (EX.049/03) and the report had been circulated.

It was noted that the Executive had requested that the Health and Well Being Portfolio Holder, Head of Environmental Protection Services and the Head of Member Support and Employee Services investigate recruitment and retention issues and submit a report to a future meeting of the Executive.  The fact that the Food Safety Section was currently fully staffed and meeting performance targets had been noted by the Executive.

Members noted that currently there was no contingency in place to respond to staff illness or members of staff leaving the Authority.

RESOLVED – That the Executive’s decision be noted and that the Committee still feels that contingency arrangements for periods of staff shortage should be considered, and the risks associated with each option evaluated.

COS.32/03
THEATRE/ARTS CENTRE REVIEW

Mr Nick Addington, Chairman of The Lonsdale Trust, introduced Ms C Bird and Mr Arthur Stafford of CREATE Consultants who were in attendance at the meeting.

By way of introduction, Mr Addington commented that The Lonsdale Trust was a voluntary body of charitable status.   Public meetings had been called in response to concerns as to the future of the cinema, and there was now the opportunity to secure that future and create a venue needed within the community i.e. Theatre space.

The Feasibility Research into the establishment of a new Community Arts Facility in Carlisle was not yet complete and would not answer all questions.  However, an interim update would be provided today.

Mr Stafford provided details of his professional background, which included responsibilities in relation to the National Lottery Programme, indicating that he would bring that experience to bear in his work on this project.

From the outset Mr Stafford stressed the need to be realistic, commenting that funding would not be available to support both the Stanwix Arts Theatre and this project.  Therefore a balance required to be struck between what people would like to see and what could be afforded.  A body of historic information existed largely gathered by the Council in its previous investigations, the principles of which remained valid, and it would be prudent to apply the lessons learnt in the past.

Mr Stafford then gave a detailed presentation to the meeting on the Feasibility Research undertaken to date, which included:

· the objectives and scope of the research;

· research outcomes and key issues;

· research and organisational philosophy;

· scope of activities;

· scope of accommodation;

· capital costings;

· revenue implications; and

· characteristics of Arts Centres.

Mr Stafford indicated that the capital cost would be between £2.7m - £3.8m + purchase price which was challenging.  The projected income figures outlined were very conservative but he was comfortable with that.    As things stood at the moment a predicted revenue deficit of between £45,000 and £50,000 existed.  As regards the timetable for the project, then by the time a design team was appointed, drawings were produced and funding put in place, it would be towards the end of 2005.

The Chairman and Members thanked Mr Stafford for his impressive and informative presentation.

Mr Addington advised that the study should be complete within 3-4 weeks and the final report would include details of funding availability.

Mr Addington and Mr Stafford then responded to a number of questions from Members, including relating to access and income and expenditure estimates.

RESOLVED – That the presentation on the Feasibility Resarch undertaken to date into the establishment of a new Community Arts Facility in Carlisle be noted and the Committee looked forward to receiving the final study in due course.

COS.33/03
PRIVATE SECTOR HOUSING RENEWAL

The Chairman reminded Members of the decision taken at the Overview and Scrutiny Workshop on 28 January 2003 whereby Overview and Scrutiny Committees could invite relevant Officers to attend future meetings for informal discussions on particular subject areas.   

During consideration of the Forward Plan at the last meeting of this Committee, Members had identified Private Sector Housing Renewal as an issue they wished to pursue.

The Assistant Housing and Health Partnership Manager was in attendance at the meeting.

He explained the background to the Private Sector Housing Renewal programme which had undergone fundamental change over the past six  – seven years, the result of which was that Local Authorities had been given total discretion in dealing with housing renewal.

The Assistant Housing and Health Partnership Manager outlined the legislation governing the issue, stressing that the Council must produce a policy document prior to 18 July 2003 detailing how it would deal with housing renewal.  Failure to do so would result in the loss of grant giving powers.

With that discretion there was a need to consider the criteria which should be employed.   A consultation document was in the course of preparation, and it was hoped that that document would be circulated to all those concerned, including Members, the following day.  The input from the consultation exercise would provide a steer for the policy document.

A budget of £¾m was available during the current year to assist those who could not otherwise afford to undertake necessary work and that was considered to be money well spent.

The Assistant Housing and Health Partnership Manager then responded to Members’ questions and the Chairman thanked him for the information provided.

RESOLVED – That the background information be noted and individual Members be encouraged to respond to the consultation.

COS.34/03
HOMELESSNESS STRATEGY

During consideration of the Forward Plan at the last meeting of this Committee, Members had identified the Homelessness Strategy as an issue they wished to pursue.

The Housing and Health Partnership Manager was in attendance at the meeting.

He indicated that there was a statutory requirement upon the Council to review the Homelessness Strategy.  The Council was working under a County umbrella to devise that Strategy which must be put in place by July 2003, together with an Action Plan to take forward services for homeless people.

HACAS Chapman Hendy had been engaged to undertake the review and draw up the initial Strategy.  A Working Group, including representatives of Eden District Council, voluntary groups, Carlisle Housing Association, Impact Housing Association, the Probation Service, Social Services, Shelter and the Health Service had also been established, thereby ensuring a wide and varied input into the review.

The Homelessness Review was due to be consulted upon in April as a part of the County document with comments being fed into the full Homelessness Strategy.  The final draft of that document would be consulted upon in May (including Members of the City Council) and submitted to the Executive in June.

The Housing and Health Partnership Manager then responded to questions from Members and the Chairman thanked him for the input provided.

Members were concerned in relation to the timetable for the Comprehensive Performance Assessment (CPA) inspection and progress in regard to the Homelessness Strategy which would not be completed by the CPA date.  Members were also concerned regarding accurate and detailed homelessness statistics.  

Since the transfer of the housing stock in December 2002 a database for the accurate recording of homelessness statistics had been created and was currently in operation.  Members were informed that progress on the development of the Homelessness Strategy was within the required statutory timescales and that would be evidenced to the CPA Inspector in June.

RESOLVED – That the background information be noted and Members’ concerns reflected in the subsequent report to the Executive.

COS.35/03
DEMOCRATIC ENGAGEMENT BEST VALUE REVIEW

Pursuant to Minute OSM.19/03, the Communications Manager presented a report of the Head of Strategic and Performance Services providing revised scoping for the Democratic Engagement Best Value Review.  The Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee had undertaken a scoping exercise on 13 March 2003 and an Excerpt from the Minutes of that meeting was also submitted.

The Communications Manager indicated that the Review Team had not met since 13 March and therefore had not bottomed out the Project Plan.  It was, however, envisaged that that document would be available in time for the next meeting of this Committee.  She added that Members’ comments were welcomed and asked whether the Committee wished to be involved in the Review Team.

Members considered that the Review had been well scoped by the Overview and Scrutiny Management Committee.  They further considered that the best Reviews were those in which Members had been fully involved and, to that end, nominated Councillor Mrs Pattinson to represent the Committee on the Review Team.

A Member commented that he would like to see all Members answer the questions detailed in Minute Excerpt OSM.19/03 and that a workshop type of discussion may be appropriate to progress matters at the next meeting.

In response to a Member’s question, the Communications Manager advised that the Head of Strategic and Performance Services had suggested that the Review should be complete within six months from now.

RESOLVED – (1) That this Committee endorsed the scope of the Review as outlined in Minute 0SM.19/03 and stressed the need for the Committee to be fully and actively involved therein.

(2) That Councillor Mrs Pattinson be nominated as this Committee’s representative on the Review Team.

(3) That all Members of the City Council be given the opportunity to respond to the questions emanating from the six key areas of the Review.

(4) That the Committee take a “hands on” approach to the Review at all stages with Workshop style sessions to progress the Review.

COS.36/03
MONITORING RURAL POLICY – PROGRESS ON ‘DEVELOPING COMMUNITIES’ AND ‘HEALTH AND WELL‑BEING’ THEMES

The Economic Development Manager introduced Ms Claire Rankin, Rural Community Support Officer, who had commenced in post on 13 January 2003, and also Councillor Pauline Dalton.

The Economic Development Manager presented report ECD.06/03 being part of a series of position statements on the Rural Strategy Action Plans approved by the Council in April 2002.

A full staff complement was now in place which meant that the Rural Strategy would be given the profile and priority needed to effectively deliver the actions outlined.

The Economic Development Manager provided an overview of the overarching policy issues which influenced how, what and when actions would be implemented.   An important consideration for the Council was the implementation of rural proofing for all policies and services delivered by the Council.  Rural proofing involved the Council checking all policies and services in terms of their impact on rural areas and ensuring that rural needs were reflected and met through Community Strategies, Local Strategic Partnerships and Public Service Agreements.  The Local Government Association had undertaken an inquiry into rural revival which highlighted the need for all rural (or part rural) Authorities to implement rural proofing to take forward rural governance.

He then outlined progress made with the implementation of the ‘Developing Communities’ and ‘Health and Well Being’ themes, including the establishment of a “Rural Office” in the Civic Centre.

The Economic Development Manager, the Rural Community Support Officer and Councillor Dalton then responded to Members’ questions.

RESOLVED – (1) That the updates on the actions being implemented, together with the requirement for rural proofing be noted.

(2) That the Head of Economic and Community Development be requested to submit a further monitoring report to this Committee in six months time, including a tabular Action Plan update.

[The meeting ended at 5.00 pm]


